
Great Falls 
Farmers Market  

is Open

By JOSEPH PARZYCH

The reader of the Montague 
Reporter, who wrote that the Gill-
Turners Bridge was in danger of 
becoming a heap of rubble, had the 
right idea. He just had the wrong 
bridge. 

Northern Construction, under 
the direction of Superintendent Jack 
Graves, has reduced a third of the 
Route 2 Bridge in Factory Hollow 
to a heap of concrete rubble piled up 
on the Gill Side. (The Gill-Green-
field town line bisects the bridge.) 
The rubble is from demolition of 

1/3 of the bridge deck on the north-
ern side going east to west.

Witch Enterprises of Agawam 
neatly sawed the deck into 4x6 foot 
slabs to allow a Komatsu excavator 
to break up the portion slated for 
demolition with a hydraulic ham-
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Montague town meeting 8:30 am May 4 at Turners Falls High School   see page  5

Factory Hollow Clean Piers has the old abutment in the foreground, the piers marching across the river to Gill, with girdles of  
new concrete at their bases. Staging at their tops waits for carpenters to form pedestals for new beams to rest upon. In the distance 

an excavator, equipped with a hydraulic hammer, raises a cloud of  dust as he breaks sawn concrete slabs into smaller pieces.

A Tale of Two Bridges

By ELLEN BLANCHETTE 

According to a list recently pub-
lished by U.S. News & World Report 
of the best schools nationwide, or-
ganized by state, Turners Falls High 
School is ranked 40th out of 358 
Massachusetts public and charter 
high schools. Categories that deter-
mined rankings are student-teacher 
ratio, college readiness, and profi-
ciency in math and English. Col-
lege Readiness is based on AP test 
results compared to Massachusetts 
averages. Proficiency in math and 
English is demonstrated through 

a statewide comparison of MCAS 
tests results. 

The news comes at a very good 
time for the Gill-Montague School 
District as the Department of Edu-
cation considers releasing it from its 
Level 4 status. 

For Turners Falls High School, 
the student ratio is ten to one, with 
294 students and 30 teachers. Col-
lege readiness puts the high school 
near the state average with 38% of 
students taking the AP exams and 
26% passing. Proficiency levels are 

see RANKING page 5

Congratulations to  
Turners Falls High School

Turners Falls High School last spring.
ellen Blanchette photo

By dAVId dETMOLd

Leverett called on its elected rep-
resentatives on Saturday to abolish 
the Nuclear Regulatory Commis-
sion, censuring the public’s atomic 
watchdog as a de facto industry lap-
dog. Voters at annual town meeting 
also decided to curtail the amount 
of time that dogs within town bor-
ders can be chained to fixed objects 
(three hours, max). 

They called for the state to fund 
charter schools out of a dedicated 
line in the state budget, rather than 
raiding cities’ and towns’ Chapter 
70 education funding to pay for par-
ents’ choice to send their children to 
charter schools. Leverett will lose 
$56,935 in Chapter 70 funds for its 
own elementary school this year, 
as state aid follows five students 
who have ‘choiced out’ to charter 
schools, according to statistics pro-
vided by finance committee mem-
ber Nancy Grossman. They also 
called for the labeling of genetically 
modified foods. 

Early in the six and a half hour 
meeting the voters also passed a 
$5,449,503 omnibus budget to fund 
town departments, after resolving a 
skirmish between the school com-
mittee and selectboard regarding 
which board should have the au-
thority to hire and oversee custodi-
ans at the elementary school. By a 
solid majority, 66 – 48, voters left 
that authority with the school com-
mittee, at least for another school 
year, as the two boards continue to 
work out the details of a proposal 
by the selectboard to consolidate the 
maintenance and upkeep of all town 
buildings under the town’s part time 

facilities manager.
The custodian debate took more 

time to settle than any other motion 
on the 30 article warrant. Voters 
seemed finally to be won over by 
the arguments of school committee 
members, like newly elected mem-
ber (and former Leverett Elementary 
principal) Sheila Hunter, who told 
the meeting school principals are 
“conscious of every single penny we 
spend,” and therefore the line items 
for school custodial work would be 
more carefully scrutinized and con-
trolled if they remained where they 
had been all along, under the school 
committee’s purview.

Former selectboard member Jim 
Perkins, commenting on the dust-up 
over janitors, said, “To me, the real 
tragedy here is the disempower-
ment of the school committee. I see 
a relationship between the fact we 
couldn’t get candidates for school 
committee and this argument. We 
should continue with the way things 
are until it can be worked out.”

Hunter, with evident reluctance, 
was persuaded during the meeting 
to stand for one of two open school 
committee seats. She was elected 
by unanimous consent, although the 
other seat remained vacant.

Later in the meeting, former se-
lectboard member Fenna Lee Bon-
signoire asked for the issue to be 
revisited next year, and backed the 
selectboard’s move to consolidate 
the maintenance aspects of all town 
buildings.

Peter d’Errico was elected unop-
posed to another three year term on 
the selectboard. Steve Nagy took a 

Report from the Leverett Town Meeting

The Poetry of Town Government

see GOVERNMENT page  5

Montague Library Director to Retire in 
October after 28 Years of Service

By PATRICIA PRUITT

Library Director Sue SanSoucie 
will retire as director of the Mon-
tague Libraries on October 31 of this 
year after 30 years of service to the 
community.  She was first hired as 
Library Director of the main library 
and two branches in 1976, and left 
in 1979 to raise her family. She re-
turned as Director in 1986. At that 
time there were four employees in 
the main library, and two each in the 
two branch libraries. Today there is 
one staff person in each branch and 
nine employees in all.

In her years as director, SanSou-
cie has seen many changes in the 
delivery of library services to pa-
trons. Many of these changes have 
happened in the last decade. Com-
puter technology arrived over the 
past ten years even to small librar-
ies like Montague’s. Sue welcomes 

some of the efficiencies it allows, for 
example, in the area of interlibrary 
loan services, where it expands the 
potential available holdings from 
the Central Massachusetts region to 
statewide and, if necessary, to nation-
wide. Other aspects such as the auto-
mated phone system, during hours 
when staff are present to answer the 
phone, cut into that high level of cus-
tomer service she can provide. Of 
course, when the library’s closed, 
that same automated phone serves 
well. She knows her patrons would 
like the library open more mornings 
than its current Friday and Saturday 
a m. schedule. Librarianship is first 
and foremost a customer service. 
According to Sue, serving the pub-
lic has been her continual pleasure in 
her 28 years of guiding the libraries 
in Montague.  The use of the library 
has grown steadily and it remains a 
vital resource in the community.  

 Sue and the Montague Library 
Board of Trustees undertook a build-
ing project to modernize the facili-
ties, increase access for impaired 
patrons, and provide a larger, differ-
entiated children’s library space with 
room for activities for young patrons, 
as well as a meeting room.  Funding 
and support were not forthcoming. 
“That is the one endeavor that has 
yet to be accomplished, regrettably”, 
says Sue.  It is true that the main li-
brary is bursting at the seams. 

The Library trustees will set up a 
search for a new director, and begin 
the process over the summer so that 
a new director can be in place when 
she finally answers the last question 
from a patron at the end of October.  
The Montague Reporter thanks Sue 
SanSoucie for her dedication to li-
brary services and her continual ef-
forts to improve the library and meet 
her patrons’ needs and interests. 

Library Director Sue SanSoucie at Carnegie Library

patrIcIa prUItt photo
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By ELLEN BLANCHETTE
 

In their quarterly report on 
the Gill-Montague Regional 
School District delivered to 
the school committee at their 
meeting of April 23, Eva 
Mitchell, Associate Commis-
sioner, and Joan Connolly of 
the Department of Elementa-
ry and Secondary Education 
(DESE) said that the district 
continues to make progress 
in accomplishing the goals 
set out in their Accelerated 
Improvement Plan (AIP). 
The results of the most recent 
standardized tests in math 
and English show significant 
progress in 80% of grades 
tested. Also, 50% of students 
in all categories achieved 
10% improvement in profi-
ciency in math and English. 

The district according to 
these evaluations continues 
to meet its goals in student 
performance. Connolly said 
the district leadership team 
continued to be dedicated 
to working hard on achiev-
ing the AIP benchmarks. It 
was clear that these repre-
sentatives from DESE were 
pleased with the progress 
they had observed. The re-
port covers the time period 
between December, 2012 
and February 2013 when the 
superintendent was Interim 
Superintendent Mark Prince. 
The AIP is an evidence-based 
process where achievement 
has to be measurable and 

documented. 
The summary of the report 

says the district continued to 
move forward, and that “the 
leadership team is clearly in-
vested in focusing the work 
in schools on improving in-
struction with the goal of 
increasing student achieve-
ment scores.” In looking at 
the district’s ability to keep 
the process going on its own, 
they said that during a recent 
meeting, “the principals were 
well able to monitor their own 
progress and that of the staff, 
which is a significant step 
forward because the practice 
reflects both investment in 
and ownership of the work of 
accelerated improvement.” 

Marjorie Levenson of 
Montague asked for clarifi-
cation of whether the district 
was meeting its goals. Con-
nolly answered, “The dis-
trict continues to make good 
progress, moves forward with 
no steps back. There is clear 
ownership of the district from 
the leadership team.” 

Sandra Brown of Gill ex-
pressed her concern that the 
district is losing teachers, 
and asked if they could go 
slower in their efforts to meet 
requirements of changes im-
posed by the state. Connolly 
answered that district-de-
termined measures are state 
law, and are not being man-
dated only for level 4 school 
districts. 

Kristen Boyle, former 

school committee member in 
the audience, said, “It’s im-
portant we acknowledge who 
is really doing the work at the 
district.” 

In regard to concerns over 
the difficulty of continuing 
to show improvement once a 
certain level of proficiency is 
achieved, Connolly said they 
“look at the aggregated lev-
els. We’re not there yet; the 
district hasn’t achieved the 
goals yet.” 

Mitchell, responding to 
some questions about where 
the district stands regarding 
its level 4 status said, “The 
Commissioner has been 
looking at the district with 
growing confidence that sig-
nificant progress is being 
made at Gill-Montague.” She 
also referred to the “level of 
ownership at the administra-
tive level.” She said the com-
missioner “heard the urgency 
of the staff,” and sees that the 
district is meeting its goal. 
The question remains wheth-
er the district can continue to 
go forward at the same level 
without the support from 
DESE. Accordingly, she laid 
out some steps they will be 
looking for the district to ac-
complish. 

The first would be to hire 
a permanent superintendent. 
Mitchell said, “Once you 
have a contract voted on and 
signed, we are interested 

NOTES FROM ThE gMRSd SchOOl cOMMiTTEE

DESE Tells the GMRSD They Are  
Making Significant Progress

the warrant of a mid-June 
special town meeting. Com-
mittee members also asked 
that one or more selectboard 
members attend a mill rede-
velopment conference along 
with re-use committee mem-
bers in Lowell in June. 
Committee member Jeanie 
Schermesser felt that nei-
ther redevelopment commit-
tee members nor selectboard 
members understand the re-
development process enough 
to shepherd the site through 
the redevelopment process. 
Schermesser said that the 
committee needed “to be 
supported by an informed 
board.”

Committee member Sarah 
Vega-Lirios presented the 
benefits of establishing a mill 
revitalization district (MRD) 

overlay zoning bylaw as part 
of a comprehensive approach 
to redeveloping the site.

Job Descriptions and Em-
ployee Breaks

Considering a draft fire 
chief job description, Good-
win said that, instead of a re-
quirement for the chief to live 
within 10 miles of Erving, 
the chief should be required 
to live in Erving. Selectboard 
Chair, Eugene Klepadlo, said 
that, for a residency require-
ment, the town would need to 
adopt a bylaw, while the 10-
mile residency rule is accept-
able under state law. 

Sullivan asked whether a 
town residency rule would 
decrease the number of quali-
fied applicants. Burnett said 
that a resident chief would 
help “rebuild cohesion that’s 

not there any more.” 
Sharp was asked to get 

clarification from town coun-
sel about residency require-
ments.

The board approved an em-
ployee break policy proposed 
by Sullivan, with revisions by 
Klepadlo and Goodwin to ac-
count for breaks during over-
time work. Sullivan’s pro-
posed policy included more 
flexibility than an initial draft 
that specified the break sched-
ule in more exacting terms.

The board approved an 
animal control officer (ACO) 
job description. The ACO will 
report to the chief of police. 
The town will advertise the 
position, which will be in ef-
fect in fiscal year 2014, which 
begins July 1.

ERVING from page 7

The Full Moon Coffee 
House committee built a 
structure in the main part 
of the town hall, and then 
moved their equipment from 
the small room on the west 
side of the entry hallway into 
that structure. That freed the 
small room for use by Good 
Neighbors, so their storage 
would be in rooms on either 
side of the hallway instead 
of in the kitchen and in the 
room on the east side of the 
hallway. Before moving 
freezers into the west room 
they need to improve the 
electrical wiring.

A Sign and Water for 
Community Garden 

As Chair of the community 
garden committee, Katie 
Nolan asked the selectboard’s 
opinion on several sites for 
a community garden sign. 
Nolan described the sign as 
it is to be made, and Heard 
said that if it looks good to 
the garden committee it will 
be fine. 

Nolan also asked for 
permission to tap into 
electricity at the light pole to 
power a water pump at the 
well so that gardeners will no 
longer have to water their plots 
by carrying 5 gallon buckets. 
Over a dry spring in summer 
that gets tedious, and the lack 
of running water may have 
discouraged some people 
from using the community 
garden. The total budget 
that the garden committee 
developed for an electric 
pump, a small structure to 
shelter it, and lines leading to 
spigots placed strategically 
around the garden is $2,500, 
of which about half is the 
cost of an electrician. The 
garden committee has $300 

in their donation account. 
Pooser said he would contact 
an electrician he knows and 
see if he can get a lower price 
for the electrical work and 
that he would get information 
about a solar powered pump, 
which would generate its 
power needs on site.

Aldrich needs all articles 
for the annual town meeting 
warrant by May 15. The 
warrant must be posted 
by May 22 for the June 3 
meeting.

Land Donation
Paul Daniello from Mount 

Grace Community Land 
Trust said that the land trust 
received a donation of 11 
landlocked acres that abut 
one of Wendell’s Phelps lots, 
which the town is managing 
for wood sales to benefit 
education. Mount Grace 
wants to donate that land 
to Wendell, but through a 
complicated process. Wendell 
would buy the property for 
$10,000, and then sell the 
conservation restriction to 
Mount Grace for $20,000. The 
remaining $10,000 would be 
used to create a management 
plan and for long-term 
stewardship of the land. On 
another topic, Daniello said 
that the paperwork has been 
completed, and the town 
now holds the conservation 
restriction on the Cronquist 
property in west Wendell.

Other News
Cindy Freeman had been 

scheduled to come to report 
on the situation with her 
dog. She did not come to 
the meeting but had given 
Aldrich the awaited update.  
Her dog has been placed in 
the Mt. Tully Kennel. The 
first home she had located 
for him had not worked out, 

but she was again looking for 
another home.

Selectboard member Dan 
Keller normally has attended 
the quarterly FRCOG 
meetings, but he is in Italy 
and will not be able to attend 
the next one the evening 
of May 2. Pooser said he 
thought there is some use in 
Wendell’s having someone 
there and said he would go.

Mold is growing in the 
senior center basement. The 
town installed a dehumidifier 
there, and Aldrich suggested 
that the drain hose might be 
plugged. Pooser and Heard 
agreed to let Keller deal 
with it when he returns as he 
oversaw the installation.

Last winter’s snow and ice 
removal cost was just under 
$16,000 above the amount 
allowed in the budget, and 
the two board members 
present approved that deficit 
spending.

Librarian Pay
Library Trustee Phyllis 

Lawrence met the board with 
a request from all the trustees 
to raise Librarian Rosie 
Heidkamp’s pay to bring it 
closer to what other towns 
pay their librarians. She said 
Wendell has fallen behind 
other towns. She also cited 
the extra work that Heidkamp 
has done with programs 
she has brought in, and said 
the finance committee was 
impressed with the trustees’ 
preparation and told them to 
speak with the selectboard. 
Heard said Heidkamp’s 
responsibility and work load 
have increased with the new 
library and she is doing an 
excellent job. After some 
figuring Pooser said that the 
town’s cost would be 
less than $1,000.

WENDELL from page 7

see DESE page 11

TURNERS FALLS, MA – Hallmark 
Institute of Photography will host its 
annual Spring Open House Saturday, 
May 4, 2013. The Open House will 
feature tours of the Educational Center, 
live demonstrations in the portrait and 
commercial studios, and an opportunity 
for guests to try out some of Hallmark’s 
professional photography and video 
equipment. Hallmark faculty, students 
and staff will be present to discuss the 10-
month program and the different careers 
in professional photography. The Open 
House will begin at 12:30 p.m., conclude 
at 3:30 p.m., and include lunch. 

Hallmark Institute of Photography Open House Saturday May 4th












